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Happy New Year! Welcome to your District 18 first quarter newsletter.  This quarters 
newsletter will focus on service work.  Doing service work helps Al-Anon as a whole.  It can 
be putting chairs out at your local meeting, welcoming newcomers, serving a position at 
your local meeting or volunteering for a position at your local district.  In Al Anon’s big blue 
book How Al-Anon Works for Families & Friends of Alcoholics on page 100 “Service is the 
practice of unconditional love. There are no “shoulds,” no obligations. Service in Al-Anon 
allows us to stretch ourselves and to practice the Al-Anon principles while we connect with 
others with whom can be ourselves.” 
 
“Our survival as a fellowship depends on unconditional love.  We are brought together 
through a common problem and united by a common goal.  We need each other.  Each 
member is important, yet nothing is required of any member except what he or she freely 



wishes to give. There are no strings.  And we respond to this freely given love by feeling that 
it is safe and desirable to keep coming back.  Surrounded by this unqualified support, we 
who are so vulnerable and so wounded begin to heal.” 
 
“Every contribution has value. Sponsorship is another rewarding form of service. “ 
 
When I first started attending Al-Anon I was lost and confused.  My first meeting was a total 
blur.  As I sat in the meeting, I thought one individual person organized and lead the 
meeting.  Little did I know, members volunteered for service positions and each position 
contributes to the meeting running smoothly and efficiently.    
 
Another great opportunity to learn about service work is to attend your local District 18 
Meeting. My home groups GR always recommends members to attend the District Meeting 
(that’s how I heard about it).    
 
The Links of Service are: 
 

• Members 
• Group Representatives (GRs) 
• District Representatives (DRs) 
• Delegates 
• Group Meeting 
• District Meeting  

o The first Sunday of every month at 1:30 pm at 1425 Standiford Ave., Modesto 
in Frontier West Shopping Center. 

• Area World Service Committee (AWSC) 
• Area Assembly 
• World Service Conference (WSC) 
• Links of Service pamphlet: https://al-anon.org/pdf/S28.pdf 
• District Representatives (DRs) 

• Delegates 

• Group 

 

https://al-anon.org/pdf/S28.pdf


 
 
 
Here is Craig M., from Modesto sharing on his experience with his service:  
 

I am the keyholder for my group, Changing Attitudes.  I open our meeting room, set 
up chairs, put out literature for our group meeting.  The effect of this service position has 
had a positive impact on my recovery. 
 I struggle with consistency in my life.  I’m good at starting things and even better 
stopping things.  This service position causes me to be responsible and show up for every 
meeting.  I gain so much wisdom and insight from being at our meetings.  My recovery has 
greatly benefited from faithful attendance.  I always hear something that helps me and if I 
wasn’t in the room I’d miss out on hearing about people’s strength and hope.  
 
                               Craig M., Modesto 
  
 
I want to thank Craig M. from Modesto for sharing his Experience, Strength and Hope. 
Thank you, Craig M., for being of service.  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



I can relate to Craig M.’s share, I do love to start things and not finishing them.  I can come 
up with a million excuses on why I should quit something.  When I went to my first district 
18 meeting, my group GR had mentioned it at my home groups business meeting.  I was a 
newcomer and was very hesitant on being of service as I felt I would screw up.  Character 
defect number one fearful, before I even try, I think I will fail.  I worried that the newsletter 
was not going to be good, and I would be judged.  I was fearful that I would do it wrong and 
let everyone done including me.  I was so scared when I was done with my first newsletter.  I 
remember sitting down getting ready to send it to the website coordinator.  I did not want to 
push send, I thought “it could be better” and “I should have done this”, “would the 
members like it.” What I get out of being in this position is I learn more about the Al-Anon 
program, talk to more members, go to District Meetings, and I find when I am doing it, I feel 
better about myself.  It also gets me distracted from another one of my character defects, 
living in the past, worry about the future.  I feel I am living in the present when I am working 
on the newsletter.  It gets my mind off my issues.  I feel good about myself. It has given me 
the opportunity to see my assets as work.  I have a purpose and enjoying using my talents, I 
love being creative and I also get hope that if I continue to be active, I will get the most out 
of my program.       Teri G. Modesto CA 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



When I first found the courage to say yes to service, it was with the thought that I would 
be giving. I was not prepared for all that came back to me in abundance. The growth in my 
recovery and the benefits to relationships with my loved ones were gifts I did not expect. 
Service is an essential core principle of the Al-Anon program, and our full opportunity for 
recovery is limited if we do not explore service at and beyond the group level. As a new year 
approaches, how might we think abundantly about service? 
 
Before taking on a service position, I asked myself, “How can I possibly commit to others 
when my own life is in such turmoil?” But those doubts were unfounded. A spiritual 
awakening unfolded before me, just as the booklet When I Got Busy, I Got Better (P-
78) says. Being busy in service gave me an escape from unmanageability, allowed me to 
find confidence in my decision-making, and brought me peace and serenity. I was guided 
gently and kindly by those who had gone before me. They passed on their knowledge of 
what I did not yet understand and gave me space to practice and to make mistakes in a 
safe and trusting environment. 
 
As I continue to serve, I do so with a heart full of gratitude for what I have received. When 
newcomers attend a meeting, I am reminded of the importance of being there for those 
who have not yet found Al-Anon. Working at the World Service Office (WSO), I get to 
interact with colleagues for whom service has also been a pinnacle of recovery. We share 
valuable insights with each other and with the fellowship about the sometimes challenging 
topics of rotation of service, resolution of conflict by talking things through and reasoning 
them out together, and how to bring deeper understanding not only to service in Al-Anon 
but also within our own lives. 
 
Most recently, my position has allowed me to have these conversations with Al-Anon 
structures around the world. Although these conversations are held in many different 
languages, the messages follow a similar thread: the wish to ensure that Al-Anon’s 
message of help and hope is there for the next person. Passing on what we have learned is 
crucial for the future of Al-Anon, as well as an expression of our gratitude. 
When I think about how much more I receive by giving in service, I recognize that I could not 
have given at all without having had others pass on their wisdom to me. Thinking of those 
who navigated this journey before me inspires me and gives me strength. I know I am not 
alone. There is warmth and a sense of belonging in being able to pass on to others what I 
have received. 
In the end, service is all about putting love into action. During those times in my life when I 
struggled to take the next step, not knowing what direction I needed to go or where I might 
find myself, being able to give in service to Al-Anon, unconditionally, out of love, brought 
gifts in abundance. I have also learned that I can only keep the joy and love I’ve found in 
service when I continue to give them away! 
Today, I am in a place that I could not have imagined. Life still brings unexpected 
challenges, but as I grow in service, I discover the tools needed to guide me. The joy of 
coming together in service fills me abundantly. 
By Tracey S., International Services Manager 

https://ecomm.al-anon.org/ItemDetail?iProductCode=P78&Category=BOOKS&WebsiteKey=db6e68f1-b2fe-4aaa-baea-928d4e696dcc
https://ecomm.al-anon.org/ItemDetail?iProductCode=P78&Category=BOOKS&WebsiteKey=db6e68f1-b2fe-4aaa-baea-928d4e696dcc


The Forum, December 2024 
 
 Reprinted with permission of Al-Anon Family Group Headquarters, Inc., Virginia 
Beach, Virginia, USA. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 



 



 
 

 



 
 
 
 



 



 
 

 
 
 
District 18’s Newsletter Voice of Reason wants to hear from you. 
 
Please submit your experience at the Day In Al-Anon Spring Event at the NCCAA 76th Annual 
Spring Conference.  Please send requests by April 15th, 2025. 
 
When: March 7th, 8th and 9th 2025 
Where: 1150 9th Street Modesto Ca Doubletree by Hilton 
 
 
Please send your submission and any questions to: 
newsletter@alanonsanjoaquinvalley.org. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





 
 
 











 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 





 
 

 











Dear Recovery Family, 
  
Tomorrow is Lois W., our co-founders, birthday.  Do you know how Al-Anon Family 
Groups formed? 
  
From Many Voices, One Journey B-31 excerpts from pages 35-37 
  
Having seen vibrant family groups in his travels across the country, Bill W. suggested that 
Lois open a service office in New York, where those groups could register, receive helpful 
literature, and become unified.  Lois sent a memorandum to Alcoholics Anonymous first 
General Service Conference in April 1951.  She briefly described what she saw as the value 
of the family groups to A.A.  Lois asked the Conference what status the family groups 
should have in A.A. - if these groups should belong inside of A.A., be like A.A. clubs, 
attached to but not part of A.A. or be completely detached from A.A.  She also offered a 
suggestion: "Since these group are in great need of a clearing house, I am willing to act as 
temporary chairman or a committee to disseminate information and to coordinate the 
family groups. ...." 
The Conference responded favorably to Lois's proposal for a clearing house.  Lois 
immediately reached out  for assistance and support.  About 40 women attended a 
lunch.  Just as a member today might call upon another home group member to assist in a 
service task.  Lois contacted a family group friend, Anne B., and asked for her help in 
opening the office.  Anne B. accepted Lois's invitation.  The opportunity to do Al-Anon 
service as a life-changing experience for Anne:  
  
You can read more about Lois and Anne's thoughts and experiences in Many Voices, One 
Journey.   
  
Today is a day to reflect on those that came before us, inspired us and made this program 
of recovery possible for us.   
  
What opportunities have I found in Al-Anon service to have extended personal contact 
with members who are more experienced in the program than I am? 
  
I am grateful to many that inspired me to be of service.  I will never forget my first Assembly 
as GR, Art was Delegate.  He was very approachable, thoughtful and focused on the 
principles.  I loved listening to what he had to say; he always seemed so calm.  It felt good 
to have members share and encourage me to participate.  I am very grateful to have worked 
with him on several projects over the years, listening and learning as I go.  Thank-you Art for 
your friendship, leadership and willingness to serve our Area for over 50 years.   Love 
always, Chris M. 
  
Please pause and reflect on members that have inspired you in service.  Consider doing 
something tomorrow to March 4th into Service in their honor or Lois's memory.    Like, 



thanking your sponsor, talking to someone in service, leaving a copy of Al-Anon Faces 
Alcoholism somewhere, talking to a newcomer, or reaching out to a professional.   
  
Consider sending your share to the 12 Stepper or the Forum.  Together we can make it!!! 
  
with gratitude, 
Chris Mowrey | Delegate  | Panel 64 | In Service We Soar 
Northern California Al-Anon World Service Area (NCWSA) 
  
The 2024 World Service Conference theme is:  
Our Path toward Grace, Unity, and Understanding 
The 2025 World Service Conference theme is: 
Investing in Each Other to Preserve Our Legacy 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Querida familia de recuperación, 
  
Mañana es el cumpleaños de Lois W., nuestra cofundadora.  ¿Sabes cómo se 
formaron los Grupos Familiares Al-Anon? 
  
De Muchas Voces, Un Viaje B-31 extractos de las páginas 35-37 
  
Habiendo visto grupos familiares vibrantes en sus viajes por todo el país, Bill W. sugirió que 
Lois abriera una oficina de servicio en Nueva York, donde esos grupos pudieran registrarse, 
recibir literatura útil y unificarse.  Lois envió un memorándum a la primera Conferencia de 
Servicios Generales de Alcohólicos Anónimos en abril de 1951.  Describió brevemente lo 
que ella veía como el valor de los grupos familiares para A.A.  Lois preguntó a la 
Conferencia qué estatus deberían tener los grupos familiares en A.A., si estos grupos 
deberían pertenecer a A.A., ser como clubes de A.A., estar adscritos a A.A. pero no formar 
parte de A.A. o estar completamente separados de A.A.  También ofreció una sugerencia: 
"Dado que estos grupos tienen una gran necesidad de un centro de intercambio de 
información, estoy dispuesta a actuar como presidenta temporal o como comité para 
difundir información y coordinar los grupos familiares. ...." 
La Conferencia respondió favorablemente a la propuesta de Lois de crear un centro de 
intercambio de información.  Lois se acercó de inmediato en busca de ayuda y 
apoyo.  Unas 40 mujeres asistieron a un almuerzo.  De la misma manera que un miembro 
hoy en día podría llamar a otro miembro del grupo familiar para que le ayude en una tarea 
de servicio.  Lois se puso en contacto con una amiga del grupo familiar, Anne B., y le pidió 
ayuda para abrir la oficina.  Anne B. aceptó la invitación de Lois.  La oportunidad de hacer 
el servicio de Al-Anon como una experiencia que cambia la vida de Anne: 
  
Puedes leer más sobre los pensamientos y experiencias de Lois y Anne en Muchas Voces, 
Un Viaje. 
  
Hoy es un día para reflexionar sobre aquellos que nos precedieron, nos inspiraron e 
hicieron posible este programa de recuperación para nosotros. 
  
¿Qué oportunidades he encontrado en el servicio de Al-Anon para tener un contacto 
personal prolongado con miembros que tienen más experiencia en el programa que 
yo? 
  
Estoy agradecido a muchos que me inspiraron a servir.  Nunca olvidaré mi primera 
Asamblea como GR, Art fue Delegado.  Era muy accesible, reflexivo y se centraba en los 
principios.  Me encantaba escuchar lo que tenía que decir; Siempre parecía tan 
tranquilo.  Me sentí bien al ver que los miembros compartían y me animaban a 
participar.  Estoy muy agradecido de haber trabajado con él en varios proyectos a lo largo 
de los años, escuchando y aprendiendo sobre la marcha.  Gracias Art por su liderazgo y 
voluntad de servir a nuestra Área durante más de 50 años.   Amor siempre, Chris M. 
  



Por favor, haga una pausa y reflexione sobre los miembros que los han inspirado en el 
servicio.  Considere hacer algo mañana hasta el 4 de marzo en el Servicio en su honor o en 
la memoria de Lois.    Por ejemplo, agradecer a tu patrocinador, dejar una copia de Al-Anon 
se enfrenta al alcoholismo en algún lugar, hablar con un recién llegado o contactar a un 
profesional. 
  
Considere enviar su parte a 12 Stepper o al Foro.  ¡Juntos podemos lograrlo!! 
  
Con gratitud, 
Chris Mowrey - España | Delegado | Panel 64 | En servicio nos elevamos 
Área de Servicio Mundial Al-Anon del Norte de California (NCWSA) 
  
El tema de la Conferencia de Servicio Mundial 2024 es: 
Nuestro camino hacia la gracia, la unidad y la comprensión 
El tema de la Conferencia de Servicio Mundial 2025 es: 
Invertir los unos en los otros para preservar nuestro legado 
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